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He also reminded faculty that the deadline for submitting web feedback on the chancellor candidates is 
tomorrow.  The forum recordings with the candidates are online:  http://www.uaf.edu/chancellor/search/ 
 
IV A. Interim Chancellor’s Remarks – Mike Powers 
 
Chancellor Powers joined the meeting late, having just come from a three-and-a-half-hour meeting with 
President Johnsen about how to address and plan for a budget gap of over $36 million.  They’re 
preparing for the BOR meeting this week.  Recommendations will come from the PBC shortly.  There is 
a rumor at the state level of a conference committee on April 9 or 10 which would help them better 
predict the gap level that they will have to meet.  Right now there are lots of moving parts to the 
situation and much stress.  He suspects after the Regents’ meeting they might have a clearer picture. 
 



 C. VC for Research – Larry Hinzman 
 
A recap of the Arctic Science Summit Week was provided.  It was a very positive event.  The campus 
pulled together with 213 volunteers.  Over one thousand people participated, with approximately 10% 
indigenous participants from remote Arctic communities.  There were 115 separate sessions, 33 public 
events, and 38 closed meetings between researchers and policy-makers.  (Closed meetings are important 
for allowing researchers and agencies to formulate decisions and advance science, he noted.)  John 
Walsh received the prestigious 2016 International Arctic Science Committee Medal.  It was an 
expensive meeting, but they were able to raise over $766,588 and came out in the black.  More than 
$30,000 of that came from UAF support via the Foundation. 
 
He mentioned the large NSF day on April 8 at Anchorage.  Five officials from NSF will attend.  On 
April 6, one of them will spend the day in Fairbanks.  He asked faculty to be involved and to invite their 
proposal development officers to attend, as well. 
 
 D. Members’ Questions/Comments 
 
V Governance Reports 
 A. Staff Council – Faye Gallant 
 
Nate Bauer filled in for Faye.  He reported that Staff Council has been reviewing the changes to the 
layoff regulations, particularly the lack of a grievance process for employees.  They passed a strong 
resolution in opposition to SB 174 (weapons on campus).  Staff Alliance is also submitting a similar 
resolution.  BOR Chair Jo Heckman was their guest this morning, speaking on Strategic Pathways.   
 
 B. ASUAF – Mathew Carrick 
 
Leslie 



UNAC is watching with great concern as Strategic Pathways and budget cuts unfold so they can hold the 
university accountable for compliance with the CBA as well as with the university policy at both the 
UAF and BOR levels. 
 
Jane W. reported on the Joint Health Care Committee.  They met on March 25 and put a motion forward 
to the UA Chief Human Resources Officer to implement an increase in the out-of-network 
reimbursement from 125% to 200% of Medicare (to go into effect on July 1).  They are waiting to hear 
back. 
 
 D. Athletics – Dani Sheppard 
 
A report from Athletics was not available. 
 
VI Guest Speaker: Jim Johnsen, UA President 
 Topic: Current State of the University of Alaska 
 
President Johnsen announced that the 200% of Medicare cap for out-of-network expenses had been 
decided upon.  He had heard the stories of individuals who were adversely impacted financially when 
one of the healthcare providers became out-of-network, and he was not happy with the lack of 
communication in that process.  Human Resources worked with General Counsel to address the 
situation.  The benchmark across the country has been 200% of Medicare, so he’s glad that is now in 
place for the university. 
 
He was in San Francisco two weeks ago, and attended a UAF alumni event.  He shared about several 
positive experiences meeting alumni who had graduated from UAF between 1965 and 2012.   
 
Regarding Title IX, he’s pleased to hear about the work going on at UAF.  The Regents will be 
receiving a report from outside counsel on the events that took place at UAF, why they happened, 
what’s been done in response, and how we are doing as far as compliance.  The preliminary results are 
that UAF is now in good shape moving forward.  He thanked the chancellor and others for their 
concentration and commitment to this important issue.  He also noted that at some point in the future, a 
report will come from the federal DOE Office of Civil Rights on these matters.  Our decision to 
proactively address the issues at UAF has been positive in this regard.  Also, a public summary of the 
report to be provided to the Regents will be made available and distributed to the university. 
 
He spoke about developments concerning SB 174 (weapons on campus) at the legislature.  
Unfortunately, they are pulling back from the four amendments to that bill which they had initially 
supported.  Now that the conferees have been named for the finance conference on the budget, they are 
operating on the 24-hour rule for public notice.  So, they got notice just yesterday that there was a 
hearing this morning on this bill.  He mentioned the good news that the bill to put legislators on the 
Board of Regents is gone. It had serious constitutional issues.  Another one that would cap compensation 
levels across the university is now frozen in committee.  It would not only have affected administrators, 
but would have seriously affected faculty members.   
 
Regarding the budget, the most serious challenge is the present uncertainty about the numbers.  With a 
budget of $325 million (the figure from the senate) adding PERS and TERS increases, compensation 
increases, and benefits cost increases, 2(e)4(d arat3S)-8( i)-6(n)-42(hi)-2(s)-1( bi) 1 



advocating as much as they possibly can to try to ensure that the legislators know what is needed for the 
university and the consequences of their decisions.  He encouraged faculty to keep communicating with 
their legislators and advocate in support of the university. 
 
The budget and Strategic Pathways will both be items on the agenda for the Board of Regents meeting 
later this week.  The budget assumption made when Strategic Pathways framework was initially 



are talking with the state right now about health care costs, to see if pooling with the state might possibly 
help gain more market power to negotiate over these issues.  His focus right now is the current budget 
situation.  Over the fall they will have to look hard at these issues, and it is a bargaining issue with the 
unions.  Every enhancement right now translates to cost, and where the money is to be found is a large 
part of the issue.  The choices are very hard, and they may even have to look at getting out of the health 
care business altogether.   
 
Debu, due to time constraints, moved the discussion along.  He commented about the difficulty of 
addressing the Strategic Pathways framework because it looks at the situation more globally across the 
UA system, while UAF must think and act more locally with regard to the budget.  Regarding the health 
care issues, he noted that a great suggestion had been made to communicate with the out-of-network 
health care providers and ask them to consider joining the network.  He wondered if work has been done 



faculty in some areas are regularly declined any overload contracts based on the current way that benefit 
rates are calculated.  The resolution was approved with no objections. 
 
 E. Motion to limit number of courses in classification lists, submitted by Curricular Affairs 

Committee (Attachment 214/6) 
 
Jennie C. introduced the motion which places a “flat five” cap on the number of courses offered under 
any one course subject code.  Several departments have courses which will fit in several categories of 
the course classification lists.  The cap makes the programs really consider what courses they are putting 
under any particular category across the three classifications.   
 
Donie B. asked about why they decided on five courses.  Jennie noted they originally were going to limit 
it to four courses.  However, the consolidation of Theatre and Film courses into one course subject code 
(FLPA) resulted in five eligible courses.  So, setting the cap to five was the fair solution when 
considering courses already in the existing lists. 
 
The question was asked how this aligned with UAA and UAS.  Jennie noted that UAA and UAS already 
use this course classification system, though UAA has larger lists.  This change moves UAF into closer 
alignment with the other two universities.  Course transfer issues have been considered and will be 
facilitated.  Rainer reminded everyone that, as per BOR policy and UA regulations, completion of GERs 
at one university automatically fulfils the GERs of the other two, even if their lists are different.   
 
The motion to limit the number of courses in classification lists to five was passed with no objections. 
 
 F. Motion to approve a New Minor in Creative Writing, submitted by Curricular 
  Affairs Committee (Attachment 214/7) 
 
Jennie C. introduced the motion for the new Minor in Creative Writing.  She explained there is one new 
course which had been created to fulfil GERs as well.  The new minor does not cost anything. 
 
Daryl F. commented that the course sequence with the new course and associated course changes 
(adding writing-intensive designation) is more pedagogically sound.  It also makes it more feasible for 
students to utilize the courses toward their program of study. 
 
The motion to approve the new minor was approved with no objections. 
 
 G. Motion to approve discontinuation of BA in Theatre, submitted by Curricular 
  Affairs Committee (Attachment 214/8) 
 
Jennie C. explained that the Film and Theatre degree programs have been merged into one program 
called the Film and Performing Arts degree.  However, that process requires paperwork that formally 
discontinues the Theatre degree program.  While the standalone degree will no longer be available, the 
courses will still exist and students can major in the combined program with a Theatre emphasis. 
 
The change came about through academic program review.  There is some cost savings with the change.  
Courses will be shared, and fewer faculty will be needed in the longer term.   
 
With no objections, the discontinuation of the BA in Theatre was approved. 
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 H. Motion to approve Strategic Pathways Memo, submitted by the Administrative Committee 
(Attachment 214/9, and Handout of PBC Memo on SP)  

 
Debu introduced the motion to approve a memo to President Johnsen and the UAF members of the 
Summit Team regarding Strategic Pathways.  The memo references and supports another memo that was 
written by the Planning and Budget Committee.  
 
Shared from the memo were the following: 

We have three broad recommendations for the overall implementation of SP that we believe will 
assist UA in preserving the academic excellence and 



Andrew M. also noted the SP framework was put forward without much input.  He wondered if Phase 1 
will include discussion about how the earlier framework was put forth.  It’s important that we have input 
on that initial stage as well.  Debu noted that details are still blurry about the SP concept, but are being 
shaped slowly from input from governance groups, administrative groups and committees.  The April 21 
forums will provide two blocks of time to give input and feedback to the President.  But, putting the 
memo forward proactively will help us shape the process. 
 
The motion to approve the memo on SP was passed with no objections. 
 
IX  Discussion and Information Items 
 A. Deadlines for Communication Plans – Jennie C. 
 
Jennie noted the original motion passed by Faculty Senate set the deadline of April 15 for departments 
to submit their communication plans to the Provost’s Office.  There has been some difficulty meeting 
this deadline, so the committee would like to have the deadline extended by a motion at the next meeting 
(to May 14).  For departments that want extra guidance, a form is being developed to aid them.  It 
should be out for general use in the coming week, it’s hoped.   
 
Jennie stressed that the structure of plans is purposely vague so that departments 1(s)-1()-2( de)4(p)-10Dt(ns)-1( -2( 15 f)3-10(g))4(m)-2(.  )]TJ ai



X Public Comment 
 



ATTACHMENT 214/1 
UAF Faculty Senate #214, April 4, 2016 

Mara Bacsujlaky 
Statement of Candidacy for President-Elect of the UAF Faculty Senate 
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ATTACHMENT 214/2 
UAF Faculty Senate #214, April 4, 2016 
 
 

Chris Fallen, Research Assistant Professor, Geophysical Institute  
Personal Statement for UAF Faculty Senate President Elect Nomination 

 

I accepted a nomination to serve as the University of Alaska Fairbanks (UAF) Faculty Senate 
President Elect for the 2016-2017 academic year. I am an assistant research professor in the space 




















































































	UAF Regulations for the Appointment and Evaluations of Institute of northern engineering (INE) research Faculty
	And INE Unit Criteria, Standards, and Indices
	The following is an adaptation of uaf and board of regents’ criteria for annual review, pre-tenure review, post-tenure review, promotion, and tenure, specifically adapted for use in evaluating the faculty of the INSTITUTE OF NORTHERN ENGINEERING depar...
	RESEARCH FACULTY ARE NOT ELIGIBLE FOR TENURE. AS MODIFIED THIS DOCUMENT REPRESENTS RESEARCH FACULTY THAT DO NOT HAVE A JOINT APPOINTMENT WITH AN ACADEMIC DEPARTMENT. FACULTY WITH JOINT APPOINTMENTS WITH INE AND AN ACADEMIC DEPARTMENT ARE TO BE EVALUAT...
	Chapter I
	Purview
	The University of Alaska Fairbanks document, “Faculty Appointment and Evaluation Policies,” supplements the Board of Regents (BOR) policies and describes the purpose, conditions, eligibility, and other specifications relating to the evaluation of facu...
	The university, through the UAF Faculty Senate, may change or amend these regulations and procedures from time to time and will provide adequate notice in making changes and amendments.
	These regulations shall apply to all of the units within the University of Alaska Fairbanks, except in so far as extant collective bargaining agreements apply otherwise.
	The provost is responsible for coordination and implementation of matters relating to procedures stated herein.
	Chapter II
	Initial Appointment of Faculty
	A. Criteria for Initial Appointment
	Minimum degree, experience and performance requirements are set forth in “UAF Faculty Appointment and Evaluation Policies,” Chapter IV.  Exceptions to these requirements for initial placement in academic rank or special academic rank positions shall b...
	B. Academic Titles
	Academic titles must reflect the discipline in which the faculty are appointed.
	C. Process for Appointment of Faculty with Academic Rank

